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MINUTES 
SPECIAL MEETING  

OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE 
GEORGETOWN DIVIDE PUBLIC UTILITY DISTRICT  

6425 Main Street,  
Georgetown, California 95634 

TUESDAY, JUNE 19, 2023 
11:00 A.M. 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
Mitch MacDonald, 

President  
Donna Seaman, Vice President          Mike Thornbrough, Treasurer 

Michael Saunders, Director  Robert Stovall, Director      

                MISSION STATEMENT 

It is the purpose of the Georgetown Divide Public Utility District to: 
• Provide reliable water supplies. 
• Ensure high-quality drinking water. 
• Promote stewardship to protect community resources, public health, and quality of life. 
• Provide excellent and responsive customer services through dedicated and valued staff. 
• Ensure fiscal responsibility and accountability are observed by balancing immediate and long-term 

needs. 
 

 

1. CALL TO ORDER, ROLL CALL, AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE- 
President MacDonald called the meeting to order at 11:01 AM. Director Saunders led the Pledge of 
Allegiance. 

2. ADOPTION OF AGENDA 
     Director Thornbrough motioned to adopt the agenda. Director Stovall seconded the motion. 

Ayes: Director Seaman, Director Thornbrough, Director Saunders, Director Stovall, and President 
MacDonald  

Nays: None 
Abstentions: None 
The motion Passed Unanimously. 

3. PUBLIC FORUM  
General Manager Nicholas Schneider shared that the Request for Proposals (RFPS) and 
proposals for legal services have been posted on the District website as of this morning. District 
staff are in contact with the new law firm and working on a new professional services agreement 
(PSA). 
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Finance Committee Chairman Andy Miller shared that in consideration of his responsibilities 
and duties and position, he would like to be considered a member of the participating group 
during the discussion of the budget, not a member of the audience. During the last meeting, he 
was sitting in the audience. For this matter, he doesn’t think he is audience. He is an active part 
of the discussion of the solutions and the results of what has been discussed.  

Cherie Carlyon shared that she had tried calling into the meeting via telephone. The number on 
the agenda was incorrect. This also happened for the March 6th meeting. 

4.  ACTION ITEMS  

A. Consider Adoption of the Final FY2023-24 Operating Budget and Capital 
Improvement Plan 

The General Manager Nicholas Schneider reviewed the operating budget report. He shared the 
new organizational chart. The consideration is in adding two lead positions in the operations 
department and a water treatment operator 2. The lead positions will serve in adding ladders with 
upward mobility assisting with longevity and staff retention.  

Cherie Carlyon shared that Steve Palmer had created the field superintendent position. It was 
supposed to eliminate the lead distribution operator. She questioned at that time why it was left in 
the organizational chart, but it wasn’t in the chart it was just sitting there. Now I see you have a 
lead canal operator is that in the MOU?  So, you took one worker from the previous 
organizational chart and created two leads out of one? 

Director Seaman clarified that the lead is needing to be renamed in the employee job description 
and would there be an increase in pay. It was clarified that there would be a 5% pay increase and 
promotion.  

The General Manager reviewed the salary chart. It had been requested that the chart included 
the 2022-23 and the proposed 2023-24 salaries. These numbers are not set in stone. The only 
mandatory amount is a 4% cost of living (COLA) increase which is a result of the MOUs which is 
set by the Federal Government. The federal COLA this year is 5.4 % the MOU maxes out at 4%. 
Some salaries go a little higher and that is because they have the potential for a step increase. All 
step increases are merit-based. 

The operating revenue was reviewed. The water revenue is heavily driven by residential treated 
water sales. There are also irrigation water sales and penalties as revenue sources. 

The non-operating revenue is heavily driven by property taxes. The District receives funding from 
Sacramento Municipal Utility District (SMUD). The District also receives funds from leases and 
miscellaneous items. Hydroelectric revenue is given as a percent of the electricity generated. 

Director Thornbrough asked when the hydroelectric operation will be turned over to the District. 
The General Manager answered that one operation will be turned over in 2025 and one in 2026. 
This will require that the District add a position for staff to maintain the operation. It will be a 
sizeable increase in the revenue. At the moment the revenue given to the District is 15% of what 
is generated. There is also a plan to add water wheels to the canals for electricity generation.  

Director Stovall inquired if the District is involved in a cooperative agreement for the hydroelectric. 
Mr. Schneider explained that SMUD had paid to build the facility; the contract gave ownership to 
them for the first 20 years. After the 20 years, ownership reverts to the District.  

Director Seaman asked does the revenue number increase with more water. The General 
Manager shared that yes with more water is more electricity generated yielding higher revenues. 
This year the amounts will be less, however, as the fire meant that there was decreased flow. The 
District lost almost 50% because of the fire and consequent silting in the ditch which didn’t allow 
for us to move water. It was a heavy loss and part of the litigation with PG&E. 
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In terms of grant revenue, the District is hoping to receive approximately $3.2 million in funds. 
These funds will be realized during the fiscal year if they are received so the potential for them 
has been included. 

The Supplemental charge has been moved to the other section which includes the grants, it is not 
included in the operating revenue. The wastewater which is known as the Zone will most likely 
change during the year as the Wastewater Discharge Requirements (WDR) change. 

Cherie Carlyon shared that she had compared the budget last week. The ending total was 
$10,113,272 and it is now at $9,400,102. It appears it has not gotten added into the revenue. The 
General Manager shared that it could be a formula error and that was a good catch. It shouldn’t 
change the ultimate outcome of the budget. He offered to update the item. Ms. Carlyon asked 
about the wastewater. Why is there a big difference in Zone charges for projected and proposed? 
The General Manager shared that there was a rate study and WDR added into that item. 

The source of supply was reviewed. The only change has been the payroll taxes. The taxes 
amounts were low previously. It was adjusted to 9.5% which is the industry standard. The PPE 
was adjusted as there was an identified formula error. 

Director Saunders inquired if payroll taxes had been adjusted. He shared that in the past often 
there was a separate charge as there were miscalculations and amounts owed. He shared that 
he knows there has been a company change and wanted to know if that was all squared away. 
Finance/Office Manager Jessica Buckle shared that ADP takes care of that piece and informs the 
District what is owed. 

The 5200 account was reviewed. This account is for the transmission of raw water, irrigation. The 
only change was regarding the payroll taxes being slightly increased. 

The 5300 account is for water treatment. Director Seaman asked about the about costs for lab 
work. The General Manager offered to pull up the detailed reports for examination of the fees. 

The 5400 account is for the transmission of treated water. There was only the change to payroll 
taxes in this account. 

The 5600 account was reviewed. Again, the biggest change was the adjustment to the payroll 
taxes. The General Manager addressing Director Seaman’s lab fees item. There was a duplicate 
charge caught. It was the groundwater monitoring it was removed from 5600 and it remained in 
the Zone. It was a charge of $10,250. 

The 6100 account has been the hardest to budget as it may or may not change. The payroll taxes 
and health insurance were adjusted in this account. 

The Capital Improvement Projects (CIP) were reviewed. At the request of the Board, the vehicle 
replacements were broken into line items. The District is looking to purchase a used dump truck 
for approximately $75,000. The thought is to utilize local auction sites and equipment resellers to 
find a vehicle that is compliant and of use to the District. The smaller dump truck currently in the 
fleet would then be surplused and hopefully, there would be a return on the investment. The 
Operations Manager Adam Brown shared that the plan is to move one F350 to the maintenance 
department and purchase an F450 for the distribution department. This would be a heavier-duty 
truck for towing. This is budgeted at $75,000. This has to do with the Vactor trailer which is 
pulled. It is a heavier trailer and puts considerable wear and tear on the F350 truck. The District is 
looking to replace 3 of the half-ton trucks. There is a list included at the end of the budget report, 
vehicle inventory, mileage, and replacement dates. The $3.2 million in grants is included. The 
$1.5 from the federal grants is included. Those grant funds may arrive this year or possibly next. 
It must be included as part of this year’s budget in case it is received and must be moved on 
quickly. 

The vehicle replacement matrix was reviewed. The vehicles are listed from oldest to newest. The 
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Government Services Agency (GSA) has been included. This gives recommendations for 
replacement. Gas-powered vehicles are recommended to be replaced after seven years or 
65,000 miles whichever happens first. Medium-duty vehicles are recommended for replacement 
after 10 years or 100,000 miles. This matrix is restrictive and has financial impacts. Mr. Schneider 
suggested that the policy committee work on these mileage guidelines making them less 
restrictive. He is proposing that gas-powered vehicles be replaced every seven years or 100,000 
miles instead. Medium-duty vehicles were proposed at 10 years or 200,00 miles and 12 years or 
300,000 for heavy-duty vehicle replacement. The vehicles that the District is looking to replace 
are the 1991 dump truck, the administration vehicle, a water treatment truck due to age and 
mileage, a Ford F150, and the Chevy dump truck for replacement. An equipment list has also 
been included with their use hours. 

Director Stovall inquired if there are any issues with replacing non-vehicle equipment with non-
electric models. The General Manager shared that at the moment there are no regulations that 
the equipment be electric, however, there will be in the future. 

Director Thornbrough shared that given the engines these days 100,000 miles on a vehicle is not 
that much. The General Manager shared that the cost to maintain them does go up after 100,000 
miles. He is trying to be less restrictive than other agencies with the mileage requirements. The 
smaller light-duty trucks get bounced around upcountry. The fire roads and terrain are tough on 
the fleet. 

Director Seaman inquired if there was a method available that takes into account maintenance 
and repair costs as opposed to mileage as a policy potential. The General Manager shared that is 
an option though on a case-by-case basis. Mr. Schneider also shared that rotation through the 
system with a set parameter is important to the District. Operations Manager Adam Brown shared 
that within the Cartegraph system, there is a vehicle replacement rating (VRR) over time that 
develops how many miles, and how much maintenance is put into a vehicle. The General 
Manager agreed that vehicles won’t arbitrarily be sold. Having parameters in place is important 
for planning ahead. 

Director Stovall offered that he supports replacing vehicles before being required to purchase 
more expensive models which meet the California Air Resource Board (CARB) Clean Fleet 
Regulation requirements. Mr. Schneider shared that this is why these items have been budgeted, 
to get ahead of the CARB regulations. 

Opened to Discussion- 

Finance Committee Chairman Andy Miller stated that there was a lot of discussion in the last 
meeting about the budget and how it was formed, that we should use the YTD actuals boosted to 
12 months in order to see what our budget actually looks like compared to before. He went home 
and created that. What he found is that the budget that we are facing is 3.5 % greater than the 
budget we are living under. That isn’t much of an increase considering the economy and the 
world in which we live. 

Director Stovall shared that he had examined the employee salaries. Subtracting the new position 
of water treatment plant operator 2 there is a 6.8% increase in salaries. This is on par with Social 
Security increases. This is a point of context. The General Manager shared that the Executive 
Assistant’s salary was not included in last year’s budget either. Chairman Miller called back to the 
issue of losing employees as wages aren’t competitive. 

Director Stovall made a general comment. He shared that when he used to work on budgets, he 
would wait to see the 10-month YTD expenses. That would give an average month. Being part of 
this budget review process, he appreciates the revision and thought coming in to make this a 
living and working document. He appreciated the expertise, the shared points of view, the 
thoroughness, and the efforts to secure grant funding. This utilized outside money to help save 
the ratepayers, using what we can to make this an affordable and great place to live. 





















Public comments GDPUD BOD Special Board meeting 6-19-23 

Cherie Carlyon 

Open forum 

The Zoom dial-in phone number is listed as 1-699-900-6833 and it should be 1-669-900-6833 on 
the 6-19-23 meeting agenda that was posted on the district's website. This big error had also 
been made on the 3-06-23 and the 6-13-23 meeting agendas.  The meeting agendas need to be 
proofread before they are posted on the district's website.  This is not allowing the public to 
have proper access to the Zoom meetings. 

Item 4A budget 

The presented total budget revenue shown on the presented budget is $9,410,272 instead of 
the correct figure of $10,114,272.  The supplemental charge was not added properly. 
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